ASTORIA DEVELOPMENT COMMISSION

ADC JOURNAL OF PROCEEDINGS

City Council Chambers June 15, 2015

A regular meeting of the Astoria Development Commission was held at the above place at the hour of 8:41 pm.

Commissioners Present: Price, Herzig, Warr, Nemlowill, Mayor LaMear

Commissioners Excused: None

Staff Present: City Manager Estes, Assistant City Manager/Police Chief Johnston, Parks and Recreation Director Cosby, Finance Director Brooks, Fire Chief Ames, Planner Johnson, Library Director Tucker, Public Works Director Cook and City Attorney Henningsgaard. The meeting is recorded and will be transcribed by ABC Transcription Services, Inc.

REPORTS OF COMMISSIONERS: No reports.

CHANGES TO AGENDA: No changes.

CONSENT CALENDAR: None.

REGULAR AGENDA ITEMS:

Item 6(a): Astor East Urban Renewal District - Loan for Astor Hotel Exterior Improvements

Paul Caruana and Brian Faherty purchased the Astor Hotel located at the southeast corner of Commercial and 14th Streets in downtown Astoria in 2009. Subsequently, Mr. Caruana, Mr. Faherty and staff discussed their planned building rehabilitation and the costs associated with the scope of such a project. The owners felt that in order for this building to contribute to the ongoing renaissance of eastern downtown, ground floor windows and building entrances would need to be restored and the building repainted. Because of its visibility and size, these improvements would significantly improve the east end of downtown. At their October 5, 2009 and November 16, 2009 meetings, the Astoria Development Commission (ADC) approved redevelopment assistance for the Hotel. These funds came from the Astor East Urban Renewal District (AEURD). As the ADC staff are not financiers, the ADC partnered with Craft3 to conduct the financial analysis on the proposed loan and Craft3 manages the approved loan on behalf of the ADC.

Assistance came primarily in the form of a low interest loan with a smaller amount as a grant. The loan was for exterior building improvements in the amount of \$346,000. The grant, in the amount of \$45,000, was for parking lot and pedestrian improvements. Since issuance of the loan, all but \$60,000 of the possible loan proceeds have been drawn. Work completed included opening up / rebuilding boarded up store fronts and repainting the lower levels of the building. The remainder of the loan proceeds are to be used for painting the upper floors of the Hotel. That work has not been completed as there are issues such as masonry cracks, window rot, deteriorated doors, and deteriorated railings that need to be addressed prior to paint application. These items were not originally in the scope of work for the loan.

City staff has recently been meeting with Paul Caruana regarding the possibility of additional AEURD funds to assist with expenses associated with the repair work needed before painting. Mr. Caruana is in the process of purchasing the Astor Hotel outright and would be the sole owner of the building. Painting the upper floors of the Astor Hotel would positively contribute to the continued renaissance of east downtown; however, applying paint to deteriorated building elements would not address long term maintenance concerns. Attached to this memorandum is a letter provided by Mr. Caruana, which outlines a work plan he would complete upon purchase of the Hotel. Also included are notes from a presentation made by Mr. Caruana at a recent Lower Columbia Preservation Society meeting.

The total cost for the work plan is \$281,000. There is \$60,000 remaining on the existing loan for the Astor Hotel. Mr. Caruana has requested an additional \$150,000 of loan monies to complete the project. As stated in the letter, the balance, which would be covered by him to complete the project, is \$71,000, with future plans to replace the roof and install a new elevator.

Staff coordinated with Craft3 to develop draft terms for an additional loan for ADC consideration. Also attached to this memorandum are the terms and conditions for the proposed Astor Hotel loan amendment and refinance of the existing loan. As identified on the term sheet, the total loan amount would be approximately \$456,013. This includes the refinance portion of the existing loan plus an additional \$150,000 and fees. The loan would have a seven year maturity date. Interest rate for the refinanced portion of the loan would be variable, reset quarterly, with a floor of 1.50%. This would remain unchanged from the current loan agreement. The interest rate for the additional \$150,000 would also be variable with a 3.25% floor. Also included in the loan terms are conditions, which would be applied to the loan:

- Owner to keep Hotel Astor as affordable housing during life of the loan;
- · Loan would not be transferrable to another party;
- All draws on the refinanced and new funds shall be made by July 1, 2016.

Should the ADC accept the terms of the loan, Craft3 staff would conduct a final credit analysis to be submitted for review by the City Manager prior to signature by the Chair and City Manager.

The Astor East Urban Renewal Plan includes Development and Redevelopment Assistance as approved urban renewal projects. Section 650.P.2 of the Plan states:

"P. Development and Redevelopment Assistance.

In order to carry out the objectives of this Plan, the Astoria Development Commission may participate, through loans, grants, or both, in assisting development of new public and private buildings in the project area, and in maintaining and improving exterior and interior conditions of existing buildings in the renewal area. The Astoria Development Commission may make this assistance available, as it deems necessary to achieve the objectives of this Plan.

2. Preservation, Rehabilitation, and Conservation.

The purpose of this activity is to conserve and rehabilitate existing public or private buildings for uses that further Plan goals. Rehabilitation and conservation may be achieved by owner and/or tenant activity, with or without financial assistance by the Astoria Development Commission. To encourage rehabilitation and conservation, the Agency is authorized to establish loan and grant programs and provide below market interest rate and market rate loans and provide such other forms of financial assistance as it may deem appropriate to the owners of buildings, or those intending to acquire buildings, which are in need of rehabilitation and for which rehabilitation and reuse is economically feasible.

If the Development Commission intends to assist a public owner in the rehabilitation or conservation of a public building, it will first adopt a minor amendment to this Section of the Plan, identifying the public building and the Development Commission's specific assistance, and adding an explanation of how the public building serves and benefits the Urban Renewal Area."

The Astor-East Urban Renewal Plan contains the following objectives that are relevant to this request:

"D. Objectives of the Urban Renewal Plan:

- 2. The primary objectives of the plan are to improve the physical conditions, functional relationships, and visual quality of the area and to eliminate blight in order to create a climate more conducive for private development, redevelopment, and rehabilitation of property. More specifically, the objectives of this Astor-East Urban Renewal Plan are to:
 - d. Rehabilitate and conserve properties compatible with this Plan;
 - e. Act as a catalyst in bringing together developers and redevelopers with public and private owners of lands which are under used, or vacant, to achieve new uses and economically sound

enterprises which are consistent with the City's Comprehensive Plan, which provide a service to the community, and which establish a diversion of needed, year-round employment opportunities;

h. Improve the appearance and economic vitality of Astoria's downtown core;"

It is recommended that the Astoria Development Commission accept the terms and conditions of a refinance loan and \$150,000 of additional funds to provide a loan in the in the amount of approximately \$456,013 to Paul Caruana for exterior improvements at the Astor Hotel and authorize the Chair and City Manager sign the loan documents.

City Manager Estes noted some people have questioned what is considered affordable and what types of affordable housing are currently provided at the Astor Hotel. The building has a total of 66 units and 59 of those units are subsidized. Individuals must make no more than \$22,000 per year in order to be eligible for one of the subsidized units. The owners of the hotel have an agreement with the Northwest Oregon Housing Authority that allows them to receive a subsidy from the Federal Housing and Urban Development Department. He explained that Section 8 provides vouchers to eligible people for affordable housing. Some residents of the hotel could use Section 8, but it is a different type of designation than the hotel owners are currently using. Mr. Caruana has indicated that he would like some flexibility in the condition of approval that requires some units remain affordable housing. Mr. Caruana has proposed that at least 50 percent of the units remain affordable housing.

Mayor LaMear said she enjoyed reading the history of the Astor Hotel and appreciated Mr. Caruana's plans. She asked if all of the occupants paid the same amount.

Paul Caruana, 1431 Commercial St., Astoria, explained that the hotel has six studio units and 60 one-bedroom units. The rent is the same for all units, but the amount of the subsidies are dependent upon each renter's financial needs. He nets the same amount from each unit. However, on the subsidized units, some of the rent comes from the government. The subsidy could be as much as 90 percent for one tenant or as little as 10 percent for another tenant. He did not know very much about Section 8 housing. The Astor Hotel is one of a few properties in the country that offers subsidies, which are attached to the number of units in the building. With Section 8, an individual carries a voucher. With subsidies, the government designates the number of subsidized units and bases the subsidy on the current market rate for each unit.

Mayor LaMear understood the trend is toward a mixture of subsidized and non-subsidized units. She wanted to know where the subsidized tenants would go if their units become unsubsidized.

Mr. Caruana said he does not have a plan to reduce the number of subsidized units to 50 percent. He simply wants the flexibility so he can respond to future changes in the rental market. This would allow him to fill units with any tenant, should the Network for Oregon Affordable Housing (NOAH) be unable to fill the designated units. He has a contract with the government for the units, but if they are not filled, he does not receive the subsidy. Keeping the units full is key to the viability of the entire project. He is happy with affordable and subsidized housing, but wants to keep the units full and have good tenants who appreciate what he is doing to the property.

Commissioner Nemlowill understood that there are not enough available residences in Astoria for people who work in Astoria but do not qualify for subsidized housing. She noted that Mr. Caruana created market rate housing at The Norblad and asked what experience he had for gauging this type of demand for market rate housing.

Mr. Caruana said The Norblad always has a waiting list. Tenants rent a room with a sink in it and share the restroom and shower facilities. As the economy improves in Astoria, he is getting better quality tenants. There are more jobs, more people are working, and more people are looking for housing. The Norblad has had a waiting list for about the last year and it is always 10 to 20 people long.

Commissioner Nemlowill confirmed Mr. Caruana did not currently have an agreement with the City to retain affordable or subsidized housing. This condition of approval would be a new agreement attached to the loan.

Mr. Caruana stated that his short term plans were just to take care of the building, which will take some time. He indicated the number of subsidized units was not that important.

Commissioner Herzig said he would not support any agreement that reduced the number of subsidized or affordable housing units. He understood Mr. Caruana's concerns, but also believed NOAH should say that if the units cannot be filled within three months, a property owner may rent the units to other tenants.

Mr. Caruana explained that subsidized housing is often referred to as affordable housing. He clarified that affordable housing is for people with incomes in the range of \$30,000 per year. Subsidized housing is for people with incomes of no more than \$20,000 or \$22,000 per year.

Commissioner Herzig noted that the Staff Report uses the term affordable housing. He wanted the 59 units to remain dedicated to whatever type of housing they are called. He knows people who would be homeless if they lost their unit at the Astor Hotel. He has heard that people feel there is increasing pressure on the tenants in the subsidized units to move out. He did not want to put those tenants under more pressure by allowing Mr. Caruana the flexibility to reduce the number of subsidized units to 50 percent.

Commissioner Nemlowill wanted Mr. Caruana's business to remain viable. Urban Renewal funds can put a patch on a business that is not healthy. However, this does not benefit anyone in the long run. She believed the City is addressing the need for subsidized housing, but did not believe Mr. Caruana should have to bear the burden of this need, especially if it means his business would not be sustainable. She believed there was a need to increase market rate housing in Astoria. More market rate housing would provide housing to those who do not qualify for subsidized housing and have money to spend at Downtown businesses. She has heard from Downtown business owners that transferring subsidized housing to market rate housing would be good. She believed it was important for Mr. Caruana to have the flexibility to change the number of subsidized units in his building.

Mayor LaMear asked if Commissioner Nemlowill was equating market rate housing with workforce housing. Commissioner Nemlowill answered no, and explained that subsidized housing was housing in which the Federal government paid Mr. Caruana for some of the rent. People who make under \$20,000 a year qualify for subsidized housing. People who make more than \$20,000 a year cannot live in a subsidized unit even though they may own a business Downtown or work full-time.

Commissioner Herzig asked how much money would be left in the AEURD if this loan is granted. City Manager Estes said in the next fiscal year, the loan would come out of the line item for Improvements Other Than Buildings, which will have \$325,000. The loan would reduce this line item by \$150,000 and the loan would be repaid over seven years.

Commissioner Price asked how long Mr. Caruana's agreement with NOAH would last. Mr. Caruana said he signs the contract annually. Each contract begins July 1st.

Commissioner Price asked what the impact would be if Mr. Caruana did not sign the contract with NOAH. Mr. Caruana said the bank would be nervous and the subsidized tenants would have one year to find other housing.

Commissioner Price said she was in favor of the request and thanked Mr. Caruana for the work he has done in Downtown. She was also in favor of granting Mr. Caruana the flexibility to reduce the subsidized units to 50 percent.

Commissioner Warr said he was also in favor of the request.

Mr. Caruana said he was very passionate about the building and wanted to own it forever. The building is not quite done yet and he wanted to see it through to completion. Since the last time he received funding, he has had issues with the building. Also, a tenant started a fire that caused over \$500,000 in damage. Insurance only covered 70 percent of the damage. Now, the exterior needs to be addressed. Professionals from Portland have gone over the entire building to identify all of the masonry leaks, cracks, and holes. The costs are much more than originally anticipated for paint. He was excited to see the building restored the rest of the way. The information packet about the Astor Hotel was a chronological history of the building based on historical documents he found online. Since it was built, the building has always failed to be what it was intended to be. The renovation in the 1980s was nice, but it was never really completed. He was excited that the renovation is almost complete. The building will look the way it did in the 1920s. The building has great opportunities and could

be converted to various types of housing or a hotel. His passion was to save the property. If subsidized housing is best for a while, that is fine. His tenants are in favor of him owning the building and this is not a move to improve the building just so he can move on to bigger and better things by pushing the tenants out. This is about saving the building. The building was once supposed to be a beacon of hope, but it became a symbol of failure. Therefore, he is excited to turn the building around and make it what it should be.

Commissioner Nemlowill said the history of the building is interesting. In 1983, Mayor Chopping said the chances of renovation were nil. What Mr. Caruana is doing for Astoria is very important. She now understood why he had not tapped into the Urban Renewal Funds he had been given to paint the building. The masonry work and work on the rotting windows needs to be completed in order for the building to be effectively sealed and painted. Mr. Caruana has earned this opportunity through his commitment to preserving buildings in Astoria. She hoped Mr. Caruana continued to own the building.

Commission Action: Motion by Commissioner Price, seconded by Commissioner Nemlowill, that the Astoria Development Commission accept the terms and conditions of a refinance loan and \$150,000 of additional funds to provide a loan in the amount of approximately \$456,013 to Paul Caruana for exterior improvements at the Astor Hotel, and that the covenant be revised to reflect that the owner is to keep Hotel Astor as at least 50 percent affordable housing during the life of the loan, and authorize the Chair and City Manager sign the loan documents.

City Manager Estes noted that he would work with Mr. Caruana on the specific language for the condition that would allow flexibility in the number of subsidized units. The condition would require an agreement with Northwest Oregon Housing Authority or an alternate agency to make at least 50 percent of the units available as affordable housing.

Mr. Caruana asked if the language could state that the minimum would be 50 percent. He did not want to give the public the impression that the building would be 50 percent affordable units because there is no plan to change the number of affordable units at this time. He did not want to make his tenants nervous by giving them the wrong impression.

Motion carried 4 to 1. Ayes: Commissioners Warr, Nemlowill, and Price, and Mayor LaMear. Nays: Commissioner Herzig.

Mayor LaMear said she had never heard of spalling. Mr. Caruana explained that water gets behind the paint and on to the metal. As the metal rusts, it expands and pushes against neighboring objects like concrete. Spalling is when chunks of concrete are pushed off of the building by the expanding metal.

ADJOURNMENT:

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 9:10 pm.

ATTEST:

Secretary

APPROVED: